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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 25, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, and Jameel


Late:
Commissioners Lentz (arrived at 7:34 p.m.) and Maturo (arrived at 7:36 p.m.)


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairman Jameel proposed deferring approval of the Consent Calendar until all Commissioners were present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel reported that the Commission received correspondence regarding 235 San Benito Road and 418-420 Monterey Street, both items on this meeting agenda.


Noting that Commissioner Maturo had arrived, Chairman Jameel proposed going back to approval of the Consent Calendar.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 8, 2006 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the minutes of the June 8, 2006 meeting as presented.  


Commissioner Hunter asked why there was such a delay in approving this set of minutes, and Senior Planner Tune said this set of minutes had been misplaced.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and carried, 3 - 0 - 2 (Chairman Jameel and Commissioner Hunter abstaining).


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of December 14, 2006 Regular Meeting.


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the minutes of the December 14, 2006 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 4 – 0 (Commissioner Hawawini abstaining).

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  245 San Benito Road; Use Permit UP-14-06; Use Permit to modify the parking regulations to accept 2 subcompact on-/off-street spaces in lieu of 2 standard-size on-site spaces for proposed secondary dwelling unit; Victor Olkhovets & Tatiana Pomerantseva, applicants/owners; APN 007-382-170


Senior Planner Tune said the applicants would like to convert the lower floor of their house into a secondary dwelling unit.  While they have the parking required for the primary unit, providing the additional parking required for the second unit, two standard-size, independently accessible on-site spaces, is a problem.  Senior Planner Tune noted that in order to fully meet the City’s parking requirements, the applicants would likely have to tear down the existing garage, construct a new garage about 15 feet farther down the slope, build retaining walls to extend the driveway to accommodate two spaces, and remodel the rear of the house so the rear access would not be blocked.  He commented that this seems extreme, considering the existing garage is in good condition.  He stated that the existing driveway is long enough to accommodate the required parking, but not without having at least four cars parked in tandem, contrary to City practice.


Instead, Senior Planner Tune noted, the applicants propose to put two subcompact parking spaces in front of the house perpendicular to the street.  He advised that the City Engineer will not approve such parking that extends into the public right-of-way.  Senior Planner Tune suggested that an alternative would be to rotate the proposed subcompact spaces so they are parallel to the street and accessed from the driveway.  He acknowledged that turning constraints could result in the space closest to the street being accessed only from westbound San Benito Road.  Senior Planner Tune said another possibility not considered in the staff report would be to arrange these two spaces in tandem in front of the house.  He stated that a compact and a subcompact space would fit in that area with relocation of the existing walkway.


Senior Planner Tune observed that a different approach to consider would be to accept less than the required number of parking spaces for either the primary or secondary dwelling units.  He noted that the Planning Commission had recommended that the City’s parking requirements be revised to require a minimum of 2 spaces per unit containing no more than 1,800 square feet of floor area.  In this case, if both units were no larger than that, Senior Planner Tune indicated, the existing garage and driveway could provide two independently accessible spaces for each unit, with the garage being shared by the two units.  He said one more option would be to identify a unit size for which only one parking space would be required, which would easily fit in front of the house. 


Senior Planner Tune stated that staff does not recommend approval of the use permit as proposed.  He invited direction from the Planning Commission as to what kind of modifications would be acceptable.


Commissioner Lentz thanked the staff for presenting a range of options.


Commissioner Hunter asked if any modifications would be needed to provide the 2 spaces consistent with the Commission’s recommendation for units of 1,800 square feet or less.  Senior Planner Tune responded that neither the house nor the garage would need to be altered, but the garage door must be a roll-up type to assure that the door could still be opened if any cars were parked in the two driveway spaces directly in front of the garage.  He added that the applicants have not yet prepared plans for the secondary dwelling unit, because they are waiting to see what parking the Planning Commission will require.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicants.


Tatiana Pomerantseva, applicant, expressed her willingness to work with staff.  She noted that her husband was out of town and not able to attend the meeting, and she requested a continuance to allow him to be present.


Senior Planner Tune said staff is seeking direction from the Planning Commission on the alternatives.  He recommended taking public comment and continuing the matter.


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Hunter asked how parking in front of the site would impact the amount of land available for landscaping.  Senior Planner Tune said the City requires 15 percent of the front setback to be landscaped, which can easily be accommodated on this site.  He suggested a landscaped strip between the parking and the sidewalk.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed reservations about modifying the parking requirements without knowing more about the size and occupancy of the secondary dwelling.  


Ms. Pomerantseva explained that her intention was to create a small apartment for her mother inside the existing building which would have a separate entrance.  She stated the house currently has three bedrooms.  She added that her mother does not drive.


Commissioner Hawawini asked which of the alternatives the applicant preferred, and Ms. Pomerantseva responded that she and her husband needed more time to consider their options.


Commissioner Lentz noted the staff report indicates the total square footage of the building is 1,879 square feet, the three-bedroom primary unit would be 1,156 square feet, and the studio apartment would be 724 square feet.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the secondary dwelling is so small that a single parking space would probably be sufficient.  He said he was inclined to favor that option.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the driveway is long enough to accommodate guest parking.  He expressed support for allowing an on-site space with permeable pavement.  


Commissioner Hawawini noted that a future owner of the property might want to expand to the maximum lot coverage limit, and he asked how this would affect parking.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the number of spaces would depend on the parking requirements in effect at the time an addition is proposed.  He said that if the City increases parking based on the size of the house, the size of any addition would be restricted by the amount of parking that can be provided. 


Senior Planner Tune advised that if the Planning Commission would approve a parking exception for the secondary dwelling unit, it could be subject to a size limitation.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the basement area has sufficient ceiling height for a dwelling unit.  Senior Planner Tune stated that because a building permit has not yet been issued, the building has not yet been inspected.  He referred the question to the applicant.


Ms. Pomerantseva indicated that the lower floor has normal-height ceilings and a separate entrance.  She pointed out an unfinished crawl space in front of the lower floor that will not be part of the secondary unit.


Commissioner Hunter recommended limiting the size of the units and requiring less parking for the smaller unit.  He said he was comfortable approving one additional space with those conditions.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about fire ratings for duplexes.  Senior Planner Tune said he would check with the Building Department.


Commissioner Lentz said he supported having the primary and secondary unit share the garage and requiring one space in front of the house for the secondary unit.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the February 22 meeting as requested by the applicant.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  418-420 Monterey Street; Design Permit DP-1-07, Use Permit UP-1-07, and Setback Exception Modification SE-1-07; new duplex as part of a mixed-use project with landing extending into 5-foot rear setback for stairways; Deilly Echeverri, applicant; Vijay Singh, owner; APN 007-271-020 & -170


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant proposes to build a three-story duplex in the existing parking lot and patio at the rear of the restaurant at 160 Visitacion Avenue.  Because the property is in the Downtown Commercial District, a use permit is required to allow residences above or behind a commercial use.  In addition, mixed-use projects are subject to design permit approval.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the applicant’s proposal calls for two three-bedroom units with 1,266 to 1,270 square feet of floor area on two levels; each will have a laundry and storage space on the ground floor, and each will have its own two-car in-tandem garage.  No on-site parking is required for the restaurant.


Senior Planner Tune noted that the duplex will feature bay windows at the front and rear to give the structure an Italianate look, with beige stucco and lots of architectural detailing.  He said two fire exits are required for each unit because of the height and size of the building, and a shared exit corridor is proposed within the 10-foot setback from the adjoining R-1 District.  Senior Planner Tune explained that stairways and landings are permitted to encroach into the setback, but no closer than 5 feet from the rear lot line.  To comply with the building code requirement of a minimum 3-foot clear width for landings, staff recommends approval of a setback exception modification to allow a 4-foot, 2-inch setback for the landings at the second floor.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the staff report for a detailed explanation of the findings required for use permits, design permits, and setback exception modifications.  He reported that staff has received comments expressing concern about how the proposed ½-foot east side setback, incorrectly described as a zero side setback in the agenda report, will affect the existing small house next door at 416 Monterey Street.  Senior Planner Tune said that house has an approximately 2-foot side setback, where 3 feet would be required by the building code because of the two windows located on this side.  Because the proposed duplex has a fire-rated wall with no openings on that side, the building code allows a zero side setback, regardless of the location of the existing house next door. 


Senior Planner Tune noted that while it may be possible to shift the proposed duplex another ½ foot over from the existing house to provide a 3-foot separation between the two buildings, this would not change the nonconforming status of the existing house, and it would push the exit stairway landings even closer to the neighbor on the other side.  He cautioned that a property survey would be needed to confirm the exact measurements.


Senior Planner Tune concluded with a recommendation of conditional approval of the design permit, use permit, and setback exception modification.


Commissioner Lentz noted the staff report talks about the requirements to convert the units to condominiums, and he asked for clarification.  Senior Planner Tune explained that if the duplex were to be built as condominiums, the restaurant would have to be the third condominium unit, with the outdoor landscaped areas being shared in common by all three units.


Commissioner Lentz said he understood there were no windows on the east side of the building, and the layout shows the bathrooms on that side.  Senior Planner Tune said the plans indicate that the bathrooms will not have windows, so mechanical ventilation would be required.  Chairman Jameel added that the building code does not require windows in bathrooms.


Commissioner Maturo observed that the 4-foot, 2-inch setback at the second floor level would run along a substantial portion of the building.  She questioned how far the adjacent building was from the property line on that side.  She noted that it was not uncommon to have buildings in downtown areas with no windows and zero setbacks along one side, including some buildings in downtown Brisbane.


Commissioner Hawawini said he thought the Building Department was adamant about requiring a certain amount of natural light in habitable spaces.  Senior Planner Tune explained that bathrooms, closets, hallways, and kitchens are not included as habitable room, but windows of specified sizes are required in bedrooms and living rooms.  He added that minimum window size is generally based on a percentage of the floor area of the room.


Commissioner Hunter observed that side setbacks are required for fire safety reasons.  He noted that having the outdoor stairs and landing would provide enough space for firefighting access and emergency egress on the west side of the proposed building.


Chairman Jameel expressed concern that a survey could reveal discrepancies that might affect the adjacent property as well.  Senior Planner Tune said a survey of the subject property would be required as a condition of approval to confirm the information presented in the application and verify the boundaries and measurements.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


John Echeverri, representing the applicant, remarked that this project has been very difficult to design because of the site constraints and the neighbors’ concerns.  He showed a large photograph of the lot and provided a rendering depicting the proposed building.  He pointed out that the height of the house next door, noting that any building on the subject site would obstruct the neighbor’s view on that side.


In response to a question from Commissioner Lentz, Mr. Echeverri confirmed that the proposed conditions of approval were acceptable. 


Susan Fraune, owner of the house at 416 Monterey Street, said she purchased her house in May of 2000 and began residing there three months ago because of the space, sunlight, and parking.  She objected to the applicant’s proposal on the basis of the parking being provided.  She asked where the municipal parking lot mentioned in the staff report was located.


Commissioner Lentz stated that the City intends to create a municipal parking lot in downtown Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the City has funds to purchase a site, but did not know if a particular site had been selected.


Ms. Fraune confirmed there were no municipal parking lots within walking distance of the project site.  She noted the proposal calls for two tandem parking spaces for each unit.  She said that based on her own experience as a renter, driver, and owner, this kind of arrangement tends to be inconvenient.  Ms. Fraune pointed out that the proposed development site is currently used as a parking lot for employees and patrons of the business on Visitacion Avenue, as well as for delivery trucks, and she asked where those vehicles will park if the project is built.


Ms. Fraune questioned the findings regarding alternative transit modes for pedestrians and access to public transit.  She asked if the City knows what percentage of Brisbane’s population uses public transit.  Referring to a statement in the staff report, Ms. Fraune asked what “reasonable measures” have been taken to protect against external and internal noise.


With respect to the use permit, Ms. Fraune noted one of the required findings is that the proposed use not be detrimental to the health, safety, morals, comfort, and general welfare of neighbors.  She said her house is only 730 square feet in area, and the proposed development is 4,150 square feet, 5.7 times larger than her home.  She stated that the proposed structure will overwhelm her property, the neighbors on the other side, and the neighbors across the street.  Ms. Fraune added that the structure will also block sunlight.


Ms. Fraune clarified that she was not anti-development, but a structure of the proposed magnitude on a lot that size is not compatible with the neighborhood or the site.  She expressed her opinion that the proposed building is out of scale and inappropriate.


Ms. Fraune recommended requiring a formal survey of the property as soon as possible.  She observed that the rendering Mr. Echeverri showed the Planning Commission was not complete and not to scale.  She urged the Planning Commission to require an accurate, scale rendering showing what the building will look like when it is completed.


Ms. Fraune said she attended her first City Council meeting earlier that week and picked up a copy of the City of Brisbane’s “Community Issues, Goals, and Policies Survey of 2005” and the goals of the 1994 General Plan.  She noted that included in the slide presentation to the Council that night was a slide stating that the main things people dislike about living in Brisbane were shopping and service options, parking problems, and development pressures.


Ms. Fraune reviewed the General Plan’s visions for solving parking problems, conserving existing housing and residential neighborhoods, and ensuring compatible development.  She noted that approving this development does not meet the goals of the General Plan, nor does it reflect the desires of the people, as reflected in the community survey.  She asked each Commissioner to vote no on the proposal.


Dennis Allert said he lived next door to the subject property, at 432 Monterey Street.  He noted his yard has a large sequoia tree that is shallowly rooted in the rocky soil, and any disturbance to the property could cause that tree to fall on his house.  Mr. Allert stated that a three-story house will also block sunlight for neighbors.  He questioned where the underground utilities will be located.


Chairman Jameel advised that the Building Department will determine utility locations.


Mr. Allert expressed concern about potential damage from water draining across the street to his down-slope property.  He said the City is already aware of the drainage problem in that area.  


Chairman Jameel stated that appropriate drainage will also be a necessary component of the project.


Mr. Allert commented that drivers frequently miss the stop sign coming up Visitacion Avenue, and he expressed concern about the safety of having cars backing out of the driveway.


Dolores Gomez, 433 Monterey Street, presented a letter from another neighbor, Cleo Hopper, 401 Mariposa Street.  Chairman Jameel asked staff to include Ms. Hopper’s letter as part of the record.


Ms. Gomez asked for clarification of the City’s parking requirements.  She said she understood one and a half parking spaces must be provided for each bedroom, and she questioned why this six-bedroom building would only have four parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the City requires one parking space for studios, one and a half spaces for one- to two-bedroom units, and two spaces for three-bedroom or larger units in multi-unit buildings.  He noted two spaces is the maximum required per unit.


Ms. Gomez read a letter articulating her concerns about street parking, and objected to replacing an existing parking lot with a three-story building.  She said this large building will tower over the homes in the neighborhood and impact quality of life by severely limiting light, air, sun, and privacy.  She noted parking is already a problem for neighbors, business patrons, and delivery trucks.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the history of this unusually shaped lot.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the 1908 subdivision of the City of Visitacion had all these lots facing Visitacion Avenue.  Subsequently, two of the lots were split crossways into thirds, all facing Monterey Street.  Senior Planner Tune said he understood that there once was housing on the site of the current parking lot.  He noted the parking lot was improved in the 1970’s or 1980’s to provide parking and a patio seating area behind the restaurant, which was approved by the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the restaurant was always owned separately from the other lots, and Senior Planner Tune responded that he did not know the details of the ownership history of the lots.


John Gomez, 433 Monterey Street, said his family moved to Brisbane in 1932.  He stated that when the restaurant was built after World War II, it had nothing to do with the proposed building site lot.  He confirmed that that had been a single-family dwelling on the parking lot site.  He pointed out that as a building site, it is very small.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the property owner or the owners of the adjacent property had ever verified the location of their lot lines.  None of the owners acknowledged having done a survey.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the lots were still separate or had been combined.  Senior Planner Tune noted the Assessor’s parcel map in the meeting packet identifies two parcel numbers, indicating that two tax bills are sent.  For purposes of zoning regulations, he said, the minimum lot size allowed in the NCRO-2 Downtown Commercial District is 2,500 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that the 33-by-50-foot piece is less than that standard.  Accordingly, once it was purchased by the restaurant, it was considered by the City to be part of the building site for the restaurant.  He added that merger of the two Assessor’s parcels will be required as a condition of development, so as to eliminate the underlying lot lines.


Commissioner Lentz asked about differences between commercial and residential districts in terms of lot coverage and floor area.  Senior Planner Tune responded that if this property were in the R-1 District, there would be a 40 percent maximum lot coverage instead of 90 percent, but only a 3.3-foot west setback would be required instead of 10 feet.  He said the same 28-foot height limit would apply.  He noted the City tries to maintain a buffer between commercial and residential uses, but Brisbane has a number of nonconforming uses that do not meet current requirements.


Commissioner Hunter asked Ms. Fraune if she planned any renovations to her property in the future, and Ms. Fraune stated she was not planning any.


Commissioner Lentz said that given the site’s history and previous uses, he felt a bit uncomfortable approving the project without a survey.  He expressed concern that the proposed building may be out of scale for the neighborhood.  He recognized the need to balance the applicant’s rights to develop the property against neighborhood concerns.


Chairman Jameel commented that this project appears to meet the applicable parking requirements for the commercial zoning district, and many of the other issues and concerns expressed by audience members and Commissioners seem more philosophical and subjective.  He noted the City is not likely to do anything soon to improve the parking situation downtown.  He reminded Commissioners that applicants have a right to develop as long as they meet the City’s requirements.


Commissioner Lentz asked if this development would be allowed if the parcels were not combined.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out this project will eliminate a nonconforming parcel, consistent with the City’s goals.  Chairman Jameel added that both parcels are owned by the same owner. 


Commissioner Hunter observed that the site’s current and past uses are not relevant, and that the Commission needs to make a decision based on the application presented.  He noted the Commission should consider the impact of this project on the neighborhood, the community, the streetscape, and Brisbane at large.  Commissioner Hunter observed that this is probably not the last application of this type the Planning Commission will see.  


Commissioner Hunter recognized that downtown developments make many people uncomfortable, especially in a place like Brisbane with small storefronts and limited parking.  He recognized that until there is more demand for parking, a municipal parking lot will not be created, but without the additional parking, supply will suffer in the meantime. Commissioner Hunter noted the results of the community survey, cited by one of the speakers, reflects both the community’s interest in services and the community’s unwillingness to give up certain features of small-town life.


Commissioner Hunter expressed support for this kind of mixed-use project that combines businesses and housing as a way of revitalizing the downtown.  He said Brisbane is confronting change, and many of the small, old houses will eventually be replaced with newer buildings.  He underscored the need to balance small-town atmosphere against community needs.


Commissioner Lentz questioned whether this site was appropriate for a mixed-use project of the scale proposed.


Chairman Jameel urged the Commission to look at the application as proposed and determine whether it meets current zoning laws.  He noted both parcels are owned by the same owner.


Commissioner Hawawini said there may be factors besides the site’s size and ownership history that should be considered when determining whether the project fits the scale of the neighborhood, and he suggested that staff conduct some research to see if there is any other relevant information.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that parking is already a serious problem in Brisbane, especially in the downtown area.  He noted residents of Brisbane would like a variety of uses, not just restaurants.  He acknowledged that property owners have a right to develop, as long as they comply with applicable standards and laws.  


Commissioner Hawawini stated that he was not ready to vote on the application until a survey is taken to verify the property boundaries.  He recommended continuing the matter to allow time to confirm the accuracy of the measurements.


Commissioner Hunter requested an accurate, scaled rendering of the building depicting the elevation from the street.  He said a model of the building would also be helpful to see how it will look in its surroundings.  He agreed with Commissioner Hawawini that it would be helpful to obtain a survey as soon as possible.


Commissioner Hunter said he would like the applicant to guarantee, if the project is approved, that every effort will be made to protect the roots of trees in the vicinity, particularly the trees on neighboring lots.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that any building would affect the views and privacy of the small house next door at 416 Monterey Street.


Commissioner Maturo expressed her appreciation to the people who offered comments at this meeting.  She said she favored requiring the two substandard parcels be joined, regardless of the original lot lines, history and previous uses. 


Noting the City will require a survey, Commissioner Maturo asked how subsequent survey results might impact the project if it is approved by the Planning Commission before the property lines are verified.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the location of the new structure in relationship to the adjoining structures might change.  He added that it is unlikely a survey would show substantial discrepancies in the property’s dimensions.


Commissioner Hunter commented that moving the building farther away from Ms. Fraune’s house would give her property a wider buffer and more privacy.  He encouraged the applicant to consider this option.


Commissioner Maturo noted there were some comments about implications for deliveries and garbage pickup that were not addressed.  Senior Planner Tune said he believed there was a condition of approval requiring this to be addressed.  He suggested asking the applicant how deliveries and pickups will be handled.


Mr. Echeverri said there are currently two dumpsters in the parking lot, but that site was never intended as a trash pickup point.  He noted the owner of the restaurant proposes screening off an enclosed area behind the building to store trash cans, which will be wheeled to the street at the front of the restaurant for trash pickup, similar to other businesses on Visitacion Avenue.


Commissioner Maturo confirmed that deliveries will be made through the front door as well.  She expressed concern that this could increase double-parking on Visitacion Avenue.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant considered revising the plans to avoid the proposed side setback exception modification.  Mr. Echeverri said he had considered that option.  Senior Planner Tune advised that each unit must have two exits to the ground floor, and with the units split front-to-back, there is no way to accommodate the proposed exterior exit corridor without the setback exception modification.  He said the applicant and staff have looked at various alternatives, and the proposal is the best way to meet the fire exit requirements in the building code, given the owner’s intentions for the building.


Chairman Jameel observed that all Commissioners agreed a survey would be helpful.  He said the Commission can either approve the project as presented, assuming the property boundaries are relatively accurate, or wait for the survey results.  He expressed his preference for having the survey done before identifying revisions to the project.  Chairman Jameel encouraged the applicant to try to address the concerns of the neighbors by making the design more appealing and consistent with the rest of the neighborhood.


After some discussion, Commissioners agreed to require the applicant to conduct a survey before taking further action.  


Chairman Jameel requested an accurate scale rendering of the project showing the view and elevation from the street.


Commissioner Lentz thanked the members of the public who provided input.


Commissioners decided a one-month continuance would be appropriate, with the possibility of an extension if the applicant needs more time.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to the February 22 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


At 9:28 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  150 North Hill Drive, #12; Use Permit UP-2-07, Use Permit for dental office; Glenda Y. Santa Maria, applicant; Northill Associates, LLC, owner; APN 005-260-440


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant requests a use permit for a dental office located in a corner ground-floor space in the office building at 150 North Hill Drive.  He noted the 1,276-square-foot area would be occupied by four to five dental chairs, a front office, a reception area, a sterilization room, darkroom, and employee lounge.  The office would be open Monday through Saturday with three to six employees.


Senior Planner Tune said dental offices are included under the category of medical facilities which require use permit approval in the Crocker Park TC-1 Trade Commercial District.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the proposed dental office is consistent with the City’s General Plan policies that encourage a mix of uses that benefit the community by providing jobs and services.  The parking lot has ample parking for all the existing office tenants and the proposed dental practice.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the use permit and drew attention to the staff report for a list of proposed conditions.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Glenda Santa Maria, D.D.S., applicant, described her professional background and experience in general dentistry.  She noted a dental office in Brisbane will benefit the community and provide a needed service to people working nearby.  She requested approval of the use permit.


Commissioner Hunter asked about handling of hazardous materials and X-ray waste.  Dr. Santa Maria responded that a private company provides bi-monthly pickup service for biohazardous waste.  She advised that there are companies that buy and recycle used X-ray film.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if Dr. Santa Maria was in good standing with the dental board.  Dr. Santa Maria said the dental board makes inquiries from time to time in response to patient complaints, but there have been no major problems and no investigations are pending.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the tenants in the adjacent spaces had any objections.  Dr. Santa Maria responded that the only adjacent neighbor is a deli, and the next-door space on the other side is vacant.  She added that her husband has been in close contact with the building owner.


David Santa Maria, the applicant’s husband, introduced himself.  He said the deli owner knew about the proposal and liked the idea of having a dental office to bring in more people and potential customers for his business.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for the use, noting it fits well with the other uses in that building and will help meet the needs of the community.


Commissioner Hunter said he was pleased to be reviewing an application that entails providing a service at a site with plenty of parking.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to conditionally approve the use permit as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


There were no items brought to the Commission’s attention by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Chairman Jameel informed Commissioners that the City Council decided not to hold joint meetings with the Planning Commission to discuss the Land Use Element of the General Plan.  He said the City Council felt the joint meeting process would not be as efficient as having separate study sessions by the Council and the Commission. 


Chairman Jameel said staff is arranging for a number of speakers on solar energy and other topics pertaining to the Baylands.


Chairman Jameel noted that when the Planning Commission agreed to attend the Green Building Conference, there was discussion about sending new Commissioners to the annual League of Cities conference, which will be held in San Diego on March 21 through March 23.  Commissioner Maturo said she planned to attend.


Commissioner Hunter remarked that other Commissioners might be interested in attending, and he suggested letting staff know as soon as possible.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on February 8, 2007.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

Tim Tune, Senior Planner



Haji Jameel, Chairman

Community Development Department

Planning Commission

